Scrutiny Panel Meeting

Moot Hall, Town Hall, High Street,
Colchester, CO1 1PJ
Tuesday, 14 December 2021 at 18:00

The Scrutiny Panel examines the policies and strategies from a borough-
wide perspective and ensure the actions of the Cabinet accord with the
Council's policies and budget. The Panel reviews corporate strategies that
form the Council's Strategic Plan, Council partnerships and the Council's
budgetary guidelines, and scrutinises Cabinet or Portfolio Holder decisions

which have been called in.
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Information for Members of the Public

Access to information and meetings

You have the right to attend all meetings of the Council, its Committees and Cabinet. You also
have the right to see the agenda (the list of items to be discussed at a meeting), which is
usually published five working days before the meeting, and minutes once they are published.
Dates of the meetings are available here:
https://colchester.cmis.uk.com/colchester/MeetingCalendar.aspx.

Most meetings take place in public. This only changes when certain issues, for instance,
commercially sensitive information or details concerning an individual are considered. At this
point you will be told whether there are any issues to be discussed in private, if so, you will be
asked to leave the meeting.

Have Your Say!

The Council welcomes contributions and representations from members of the public at most
public meetings. If you would like to speak at a meeting and need to find out more, please refer
to the Have Your Say! arrangements here: http://www.colchester.gov.uk/haveyoursay.

Audio Recording, Mobile phones and other devices

The Council audio records public meetings for live broadcast over the internet and the recordings
are available to listen to afterwards on the Council’s website. Audio recording, photography and
filming of meetings by members of the public is also welcomed. Phones, tablets, laptops,
cameras and other devices can be used at all meetings of the Council so long as this doesn’t
cause a disturbance. It is not permitted to use voice or camera flash functions and devices must
be set to silent. Councillors can use devices to receive messages, to access meeting papers and
information via the internet. Looking at or posting on social media by Committee members is at
the discretion of the Chairman / Mayor who may choose to require all devices to be switched off
at any time.

Access

There is wheelchair access to the Town Hall from St Runwald Street. There is an induction loop
in all the meeting rooms. If you need help with reading or understanding this document, please
take it to the Library and Community Hub, Colchester Central Library, using the contact details
below and we will try to provide a reading service, translation or other formats you may need.

Facilities

Toilets with lift access, if required, are on each floor of the Town Hall. A water dispenser is
available on the first floor.

Evacuation Procedures

Evacuate the building using the nearest available exit. Make your way to the assembly area in
the car park in St Runwald Street behind the Town Hall. Do not re-enter the building until the
Town Hall staff advise you that it is safe to do so.

Library and Community Hub, Colchester Central Library, 21 Trinity Square,
Colchester, CO1 1JB
telephone (01206) 282222 or textphone 18001 followed by the full number you wish to call
e-mail: democratic.services@-colchester.gov.uk
www.colchester.gov.uk
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Scrutiny Panel — Terms of Reference

1. To fulfil all the functions of an overview and scrutiny committee under section
9F of the Local Government Act 2000 (as amended by the Localism Act 2011) and in particular
(but not limited to):

(a) To review corporate strategies;
(b) To ensure that actions of the Cabinet accord with the policies and budget of the Council;

(c) To monitor and scrutinise the financial performance of the Council, performance
reporting and to make recommendations to the Cabinet particularly in relation to annual
revenue and capital guidelines, bids and submissions;

(d) To review the Council's spending proposals to the policy priorities and review progress
towards achieving those priorities against the Strategic and Implementation Plans;

(e) To review the financial performance of the Council and to make recommendations to the
Cabinet in relation to financial outturns, revenue and capital expenditure monitors;

() To review or scrutinise executive decisions made by Cabinet, the North Essex Parking
Partnership Joint Committee (in relation to decisions relating to off-street matters only)
and the Colchester and Ipswich Joint Museums Committee which have been made but
not implemented referred to the Panel pursuant to the Call-In Procedure;

(9) To review or scrutinise executive decisions made by Portfolio Holders and officers
taking key decisions which have been made but not implemented referred to the Panel
pursuant to the Call-In Procedure;

(h) To monitor the effectiveness and application of the Call-In Procedure, to report on the
number and reasons for Call-In and to make recommendations to the Council on any
changes required to ensure the efficient and effective operation of the process;

(i) To review or scrutinise decisions made, or other action taken, in connection with the
discharge of functions which are not the responsibility of the Cabinet;

() Atthe request of the Cabinet, to make decisions about the priority of referrals made in
the event of the volume of reports to the Cabinet or creating difficulty for the
management of Cabinet business or jeopardising the efficient running of Council
business;

2. To fulfil all the functions of the Council’s designated Crime and Disorder
Committee (“the Committee”) under the Police and Justice Act 2006 and in particular (but not
limited to):

(a) To review and scrutinise decisions made, or other action taken, in connection with the
discharge by the responsible authorities of their crime and disorder functions;

(b) To make reports and recommendations to the Council or the Cabinet with respect to the
discharge of those functions.
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COLCHESTER BOROUGH COUNCIL
Scrutiny Panel
Tuesday, 14 December 2021 at 18:00

The Scrutiny Panel Members are:

Councillor Mark Cory Chairman
Councillor Tina Bourne Deputy Chairman
Councillor Nigel Chapman

Councillor Lyn Barton

Councillor Derek Loveland

Councillor Lorcan Whitehead

Councillor Dennis Willetts

Councillor Barbara Wood

The Scrutiny Panel Substitute Members are:
All members of the Council who are not Cabinet members or members of this Panel.

AGENDA
THE LIST OF ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED AT THE MEETING
(Part A - open to the public)

Please note that Agenda items 1 to 5 are normally dealt with briefly.

1 Welcome and Announcements

The Chairman will welcome members of the public and Councillors
and remind everyone to use microphones at all times when they are
speaking. The Chairman will also explain action in the event of an
emergency, mobile phones switched to silent, audio-recording of the
meeting. Councillors who are members of the committee will
introduce themselves.

2 Substitutions

Councillors will be asked to say if they are attending on behalf of a
Committee member who is absent.

3 Urgent Items

The Chairman will announce if there is any item not on the published
agenda which will be considered because it is urgent and will
explain the reason for the urgency.

4 Declarations of Interest

Councillors will be asked to say if there are any items on the agenda
about which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest which would
prevent them from participating in any discussion of the item or
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participating in any vote upon the item, or any other pecuniary
interest or non-pecuniary interest.

Minutes of Previous Meeting

The Councillors will be invited to confirm that the minutes of the
meetings held on 12 October 2021 and 9 November 2021 are a
correct record.

Scrutiny Panel Minutes 12 October 2021

Scrutiny Panel Minutes 9 November 2021

Have Your Say! (Hybrid meetings)

Members of the public may make representations to the

meeting. This can be made either in person at the meeting or by
joining the meeting remotely and addressing the Council via Zoom.
Each representation may be no longer than three

minutes. Members of the public wishing to address the Council
remotely may register their wish to address the meeting by e-mailing
democratic.services@colchester.gov.uk by 12.00 noon on the
working day before the meeting date. In addition a written copy of
the representation will need to be supplied for use in the event of
unforeseen technical difficulties preventing participation at the
meeting itself.

There is no requirement to pre register for those attending the
meeting in person.

Decisions taken under special urgency provisions

The Councillors will consider any decisions by the Cabinet or a
Portfolio Holder which have been taken under Special Urgency
provisions.

Cabinet or Portfolio Holder Decisions called in for Review

The Councillors will consider any Cabinet or Portfolio Holder
decisions called in for review.

Iltems requested by members of the Panel and other Members
(a) To evaluate requests by members of the Panel for an
item relevant to the Panel’s functions to be considered.

(b) To evaluate requests by other members of the Council for an
item relevant to the Panel’s functions to be considered.

Members of the panel may use agendaitem 'a’ (all
other members will use agenda item 'b') as the appropriate
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10

11

12

13

14

route for referring a ‘local government matter’ in the context of
the Councillor Call for Action to the panel. Please refer to

the panel’s terms of reference for further

procedural arrangements.

Portfolio Holder Briefing from Clir Lissimore [Resources and
Deputy Leader]

Portfolio Holder Briefing from Clir Lissimore [Resources and Deputy
Leader]

Half Year April 2021 — September 2021 Performance Report Key 27 -54
Performance Indicators (KPI) and Other Performance News

This report provides details of performance against Key
Performance Indicators (KPIs) for 2021 - 2022. The report also
includes other performance news.

Half Year covering April 2021 to September 2021 Performance  55-90
Report - 2020-2023 Strategic Plan Action Plan

This report provides details of progress in delivering against the
Council’s Strategic Plan for 2020-2023 at half year covering 2021-
2022.

Work Programme 2021-22 91 - 106

This report sets out the current Work Programme 2021-2022 for the
Scrutiny Panel. This provides details of the reports that are
scheduled for each meeting during the municipal year.

Exclusion of the Public (Scrutiny)

In accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act
1972 and in accordance with The Local Authorities (Executive
Arrangements) (Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2000
(as amended) to exclude the public, including the press, from the
meeting so that any items containing exempt information (for
example confidential personal, financial or legal advice), in Part B of
this agenda (printed on yellow paper) can be decided. (Exempt
information is defined in Section 100l and Schedule 12A of the Local
Government Act 1972).

Part B
(not open to the public including the press)
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SCRUTINY PANEL
12 October 2021

Present: - Councillor Cory (Chair)
Councillor Barton, Councillor Bourne, Councillor
Loveland, Councillor Whitehead, Councillor
Willetts, Councillor Wood

Substitutions: - Councillor Hazell for Councillor Chapman

Also present: - Councillor Dundas
Councillor Lissimore

311. Minutes of Previous Meeting

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 17 August 2021 be confirmed
as a correct record.

312. Review of Colchester Borough Homes Performance 2020-21

The annual performance review for Colchester Borough Homes [CBH] was
presented by Dirk Paterson, Chairman of the CBH Board, Philip Sullivan, Chief
Executive of CBH, and Lyndsay Barker, the Council’s Strategic Director of Policy &
Place.

The Strategic Director of Policy & Place introduced Philip Sullivan as having been
appointed Chief Executive, succeeding Gareth Mitchell in the role. Thanks were
given to Karen Loweman, Director of Operations, and Matt Armstrong, Director of
Business Improvement, who had jointly acted to cover the duties of Chief Executive
during the interregnum. Tribute was paid to the work of CBH during the course of the
pandemic, including work to maintain service delivery and crucial maintenance work.
In November 2020, the Council’s Cabinet signed a five-year extension to the
Management Agreement with the company. The two-year project to bring in a new
housing management system had been completed in August 2021, on time and on
budget. In other work, new housing had been completed in places such as Creffield
Road [Colchester] and Hardings Close [Fordham], and the renovation of Elfreda
House accomplished.

The Chairman of the Board highlighted the strength of the organisation and the
oversight provided by the Board, and also by the Council’s bodies such as Scrutiny
Panel. The Chairman thanked the former Chief Executive, Gareth Mitchell, for his
contribution to the Company, as well as the Directors of Operations and Business
Improvement for their work as joint interim Chief Executives, prior to the unanimous
decision to appoint Philip Sullivan to the position.
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The data on performance and tenants was presented, alongside information on the
main areas of work for the Company. Concerted effort had been made to increase
the voice of tenants in giving their views on how the Company operated, with around
90 tenants now involved in regular engagement. This included input into Board
meetings and use of video conferencing. CBH had also prioritised the safe but visible
work carried out on essential operations during lockdowns. Every tenant aged over
65 had received phone calls from officers, to keep in contact. All tenants received
written communications covering subjects such as safety advice regarding Covid-19.
Work was conducted with partners to support tenants, including delivery of
prescriptions and parcels, and financial advice was provided to around 1,300
residents over the course of 2020-21.

All service areas were now judged to be high-performing and low-cost within the
benchmarking work carried out by independent assessors, Housemark.

The Chief Executive outlined the cooperation between staff and residents to improve
and maintain sheltered accommodation, the awarding of community funding grants
and other support to communities, as well as the holding of Good Neighbour and
Best-kept Garden awards.

New housing and garage site redevelopments were described, alongside
redevelopments of the sheltered accommodation at Enoch and Worsnop Houses, as
well as the work planned for Elfreda House. Other major project work included the
Mercury Rising project as a success.

The Board was described, holding the executive to account and now better reflected
the demography of the tenants of CBH. The recruitment of Board Members was
detailed, with a skills matrix used to identify types of skill which need to be sought.
Training is also given, as well as opportunities to work and learn with other Arm’s
Length Management Organisations.

Challenges to the Company were summarised. Regulatory and legislative
compliance had never been so important. Scrutiny and oversight had been increased
and CBH was prepared. A challenge described was inflation from both material costs
and wage inflation in the private sector. This was being mitigated by maximising the
benefits from the new housing system and its ability to gain value for money.

The new management agreement combined building on service provision for the
future and development of wider input into the policies of the Council. The new
Strategic Plan had been developed, consulting with internal stakeholders, the
Council, external partners and others.

The Panel discussed the partnership work conducted by CBH during lockdowns,
including with the One Colchester Partnership, as well as the excellent performance
of the Company during the pandemic, maintaining full gas safety certification on
properties, disabled adaption works and widespread insulation of properties (160
properties in total). Praise was given to the communications carried out to show what
CBH was doing, aimed at both the public and members.
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The Chief Executive and Chairman of the Board answered a broad range of
Committee questions. It was explained that ‘Interim accommodation’ referred to
accommodation provided to individuals in need who were being assessed as to
whether the Council owed a homelessness duty. Regarding questions on void
[empty property] repairs work, the Panel were informed that this was not a simple
matter. Whereas private sector providers could provide low turnaround times, this
was often at the expense of quality. CBH invested significantly in lowering repair
times, whilst maintaining a high standard of work. Slight delays had been recorded
over the past year as lockdowns had caused the cessation of contractor working.
CBH had to continue work in-house, but with lower capacity over the short-term, void
turnaround times had slightly increased. The company maintained a balance
between speed and quality of customer experience. 87% satisfaction showed good
performance, in contrast to comparable providers.

Waiting list pressures were expected to increase as numbers of service users
increased. There was permanent pressure on temporary accommodation, and over
200 households in temporary accommodation. Each three-bed property that became
available attracted around 300 applicants, indicating that many households were
subject to overcrowding in their current situations. The Housing Team continued to
manage the waiting list and policy changes had helped and waiting list size remained
a key driver for future strategies. CBH would be guided by the Council but
recommended that no options be taken off the table. All suggestions from members
would be welcomed.

The Strategic Director of Policy & Place noted that Cabinet had committed to
increase the housing supply, by buying existing properties and building new ones.
Land assets would be used to maximise housing supply. Strategic discussions were
held with CBH on the Cabinet’s future priorities, following a challenging year of
increased importance of legislative compliance. High performance needed to be
maintained, whilst avoiding burnout of staff. Project management skills would be of
key importance.

The Panel discussed the need to ensure that any diversification of the Company’s
work did not entail significant additional risks to CBH or the Council. The Chief
Executive gave assurance that CBH would continue to work efficiently on projects
such as the Northern Gateway and would only ask for additional Council resources
should it maximise its work on projects on behalf of, or with, the Council.

The Panel asked for information on the new Chief Executive. Philip Sullivan
explained that he had worked for 25 years in housing and local government and was
a Fellow of the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors and a Member of the
Chartered Institute of Housing. He voiced his appreciation of CBH’s staff
commitment, quality of the Board and the strong relationship with the Council and
future opportunities, including with the Town Deal and ‘Heart of Greenstead’ Project.

The Panel discussed the data provided on the Council’s tenant base. Demographic
disparities between tenants and the overall population of the Borough were
explained. There was a high percentage of long-term tenants in Council properties,
with 51% being older residents. The long-term tenanting of Council properties by
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existing tenants meant that younger people and people from minority ethnicity
demographics were currently underrepresented within the tenantry of the Council.

The Company’s work on antisocial behaviour was covered, with vital closure orders
being secured, even during lockdowns. Satisfaction levels were high where officers
supported and worked with neighbourhoods and victims.

The guests answered questions regarding work with difficult tenants and eviction
use. Eviction remained an option of last resort and was not a quick fix, especially
given the delays and backlogs affecting the Courts service.

In response to questions, the Chief Executive explained that Glyphosate weedkillers
were no longer used in some areas, and the aim was to cease any use of these by
April 2022.

The governance of CBH was scrutinised. The Chairman of the Board explained that
the past two years had seen the company increase its Board’s skillsets and improve
its diversity. Oversight structures had been overhauled, including the formation of an
Operations Committee to monitor performance. Further improvement was being
sought by increasing resident empowerment and opportunities to hear from service
users. The Residents’ Panel had been rebranded and refocused, but CBH was
working to go further and faster on widening resident involvement.

A success story was related, where CBH achieved a one-week turnaround of
properties to house 109 homeless people in furnished properties, with connected
utilities. The Company was ambitious in performing to house as many as possible for
best value for money. New-build property costs averaged at around £145k; more
building of properties was required in order to maximise value for money.

A Panel Member requested greater details on the benchmarking data, the
comparable housing providers and what the data given meant. The Chairman of the
Board explained that he had given presentations to each political group on the
Council to provide such information, including on the HouseMark data and
benchmarking exercise. All performance indicators were measured against data from
several hundred housing providers, so the results recorded in the presentation slides
showed the performance in comparison to those organisations. Owing to its density,
only an overview of the benchmarking data had been provided on the slide, but the
Chairman offered to provide the full set of HouseMark data to any member of the
Panel who wished to see it. The Panel Member explained that the extra information
would help the Panel in its work and asked that it be provided as part of the next
annual review of CBH.

The guests were asked what they would like to see in order to adapt the
CBH/Council relationship so as to maximise what the Company could offer to the
Council and the Borough. The Chairman of the Board explained that the relationship
was about maintaining an equilibrium. The Council was the sole member to which
the Board of CBH reported. Formal officer meetings strengthened the relationship,
including quarterly four-way meetings between CBH and the Council. These and
other meetings ensured that Council scrutiny was effective. It was noted that there
had been other councils which had taken back control of their housing stock,
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dissolving their Arm’s Length Management Organisations. These were examples of
where relationships had broken down. The Chairman of the Board explained that it
was largely for the Council to explain what work it wanted from the Company.
Suggestions for new partnership working were always welcome. The Strategic
Director of Policy & Place described the Council/CBH relationship as being mature,
where challenging discussions could be held. A challenging time lay ahead, with the
need to produce an updated Housing Revenue Account Business Plan.
Conversations continued to ensure that all key challenges and priorities were met,
and to identify future opportunities. The primary priority was still for the Company to
achieve its core functions and obligations to the Council. A new CBH Strategic Plan
was expected to be published in the New Year.

The Panel queried the delineation between the work of CBH and of Colchester
Commercial Holdings Ltd and the Amphora companies, also wholly owned by the
Council, how the relationships worked and how the organisations avoided any
inefficient overlap of operations. The Chairman of the Board explained that CBH was
structured very differently to the Amphora companies and, whilst it was important for
them to work well together, it would not be appropriate for CBH to comment on the
work of Colchester Commercial Holdings. The Strategic Director of Policy & Place
gave an example of collaborative working being the ‘100 Homes’ project. Funding
and specifications were provided by the Council, whilst maintenance and
management of the new properties would be conducted by CBH. Delivery delays
had been experienced due to increases in demand and prices.

Although the Panel made no official recommendations, the Strategic Director of
Policy & Place gave assurance that the points and suggestions from the Panel would
be taken forward to future conversations with the Portfolio Holder for Housing and
with CBH.

RESOLVED that the SCRUTINY PANEL has reviewed the performance of
Colchester Borough Homes (CBH) during 2020/21, with particular regard to the
Performance Summary Information for 2020/21.

313. Local Council Tax Support Scheme 2022 — 2023

Jason Granger, Group Manager — Customer, and ClIr Lissimore, Deputy Leader and
Portfolio Holder for Resources, presented the report and Support Scheme. The
Panel was informed that the Council could change entitlement for those of working
age, but not the entitlement for those of pensionable age. It was proposed that no
change be made and to keep entitlements at the current level.

The Panel discussed the proposals, welcoming the avoidance of reductions, and
asked for details of the metrics used to inform the decision to recommend ‘no
change.’ The increase in uptake and the planned review of the situation in January
2022 were queried, including questions as to what exactly would be reviewed in
January 2022. The Group Manager explained that officers had consulted regularly
with colleagues from across Essex. Colchester’'s scheme remained one of the most
generous, and there was no appetite shown by other authorities to change their

Page 11 of 106



schemes. The January review, by Cabinet, would be to ensure the situation
regarding uptake, Covid effects etc would continue to be monitored.

Officers were asked whether the Council could be even more generous, especially in
helping the most vulnerable, and whether the January review would be too late to
effectively identify and mitigate impacts on household incomes. The Group Manager
explained that the Scheme and eligibility would be set by Full Council in December
2021, to meet the statutory deadline in place. Comprehensive analysis had been
carried out as part of the long process to get to this point, and, in answer to
guestions as to whether approval could be delayed, a delay would risk the deadline
being missed.

Pam Donnelly, Strategic Director of Customer & Relationships, was noted as
working on winter resilience preparations and other ways in which to help those
households in need of support. Councillor Lissimore, Portfolio Holder for Resources
and Deputy Leader, gave the view that it was not possible to predict what would
happen over this winter, but that a positive move was the opening of the Community
360 centre in the old Poundland site on Long Wyre Street. Partnership working
enabled the best help and support to be provided to residents. Certainty was needed
as to what the Council was putting in place and it was the view of officers that the
proposed rates of support were the best course of action.

The view was expressed by a Panel member that it would assist the Panel’s work to
see the comparative data from other local authorities which was used to inform the
recommendations of officers on this item. Furthermore, the inclusion of any
benchmarking data in reports, where possible, was extolled as a way to help scrutiny
be effectively carried out. The Group Manager explained that the benchmarking data
had been provided to the Portfolio Holder and agreed to work with the Portfolio
Holder to expand the future Cabinet and Council reports on this item to show this
data.

RESOLVED that the SCRUTINY PANEL has reviewed and commented on the
proposed Local Council Tax Support scheme commencing 1 April 2022.

314. Budget Strategy 2022/23 and Transformation

Councillor Lissimore, Portfolio Holder for Resources and Deputy Leader, and Paul
Cook, Head of Finance, presented the draft budget report and thanked all officers
who had contributed. Significant transformation savings had been found, which had
allowed the move to restore locality budgets to their old levels of £2,000 per
member. It was noted that some assumptions would not be fully understandable until
January, but satisfactory progress had been made thus far in the budget-setting
process.

Councillor King attended remotely and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed
the Panel to welcome progress on the budget but also to raise the potential for a
Youth Zone to be provided, working with the Onsite organisation. Councillor King
argued that the Youth Zone would not cost the Council £1m per year, as the
projected revenue cost to the Council had been calculated at £400k per year, with a
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commitment for three years. The one-off capital commitment was calculated at
around £4.2m and potential sources for this funding were given by Councillor King.
Cross-party support and work to achieve a Youth Zone were requested, to find a way
to keep this within the draft budget, amending its content accordingly.

The Portfolio Holder for Resources responded, to warn that none of the Council’s
partners thought a new Youth Zone would be viable at this time, and to question why
the previous administration had not allocated funding and found a site for this
project. If partners were to believe that the project had become viable, this could be
considered again at that point. It was noted that youth services were not within the
Council’s remit, being the responsibility of Essex County Council [ECC], and argued
that the best approach would be to work with ECC on improving youth services, such
as those on offer at the Town House. That venue was a purpose-built site, currently
under-utilised and capable of providing more services.

Regarding funding, the Portfolio Holder argued that no suggestions had been made
to Cabinet as to where to make the cuts to the budget which would be necessary so
as to find the necessary funding, and that Colchester did not have many large
businesses of the type which were usually approached for funding. The £400k per
year revenue cost to the Council was only likely to increase over time, especially if
third-party funding was not found.

The Chairman noted that, when the Panel last examined the Town Deal, it had
recommended that the Panel take the scrutiny and oversight role over the Town Deal
and its project business cases, given that the Council was the Accountable Body for
the Town Deal. This had been approved by Cabinet on 1 September 2021, along
with others, with some amendments.

Concern was raised that the Youth Zone had been removed from the Medium-Term
Financial Forecast [MTFF] before Members had been given a chance to fully discuss
it and seek ways to allow it to be kept in that document. A Panel member argued that
this was contrary to Cabinet’s decisions made after considering the aforementioned
recommendations already made by the Scrutiny Panel. The Portfolio Holder
reminded the Panel that Budget Workshops had been scheduled, with one held
already, which gave the opportunity for discussions and suggestions. No
suggestions were made at the Workshop. If suggestions were made at future
workshops, then these could be examined and potentially changes could be made to
the budget and/or the MTFF.

A Panel member suggested that the Youth Zone could remain in the MTFF for now,
to give members an opportunity to find alternative sources to fund the ongoing
revenue costs which had been calculated for it. It was argued that this would not
affect the 2022-23 budget, only the MTFF. The Portfolio Holder for Resources
disagreed with this view, noting that the Council’s finance officers had recommended
that it be removed from the MTFF at this time. Paul Cook, Head of Finance
expanded upon this, explaining that the withdrawn funding had been noted. A
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robustness statement was needed for the 2022-23 Budget and MTFF. The Council
needed to address gaps in the Budget so it had been judged appropriate to remove
the Youth Zone from the MTFF, pending further discussions to work towards
balancing the Budget. The Panel member argued that this went against the most
recent recommendations from the Scrutiny Panel, as relating to the Youth Zone and
amended and then accepted by Cabinet.

Concern was expressed by another member of the Panel that there was a worrying
trend relating to the increasing cumulative budget gap, as shown in 11.9 of the draft
report to Cabinet [Appendix A]. It was queried whether the content on dealing with
budget pressures was light on detail, given the severity of the pressures noted.

Returning to the issue of the Youth Zone, the Panel Member voiced dissatisfaction
with the under-use and state of the Town House, the County Council’s youth
services facility in Colchester, and asked if it was not the case that this could be
used or converted to carry out the role of a Youth Zone. Having had discussions with
Adrian Pritchard, Chief Executive, the Panel member related that the Chief
Executive’s view had been that annual revenue costs to the Council would be likely
closer to £1m per year, rather than £400k.

A view was put by the Panel member that it was not appropriate to expect informal
members’ briefings to produce alternatives to source the necessary funding for a
Youth Zone. It was asked whether the Scrutiny Panel could recommend the
formation of a working group or task and finish group to look at this instead, to
ascertain any potential ways to implement and fund a Youth Zone. It was contended
that it was not appropriate to maintain the aim of providing a Youth Zone without
specifying how future budgets could be managed to make the necessary funding
available. The Portfolio Holder for Resources reiterated Cabinet’s position that, if a
Youth Zone was to be pursued, specificity was needed as to what cuts members
wished to make to Council spending in order to fund it, and the view that it was more
appropriate to work collaboratively with the County Council to improve its youth
service provision.

The Panel discussed the Town House, its hours of operation and services offered,
and the County Council’s plans for it. A view was given by a Panel member that the
County Council’s plans only included capital investment funding, but no ongoing
increase in revenue funding, which would be needed to increase services, activities
and staffing capacity. Panel members gave the view that youth services were a
necessity, not a luxury, and noted that the Council had constantly aimed to work with
the County Council to improve provision in the Borough. A guarantee was requested
that the County Council would work to provide services accessible to young people
across the Borough, and that these must be provided as soon as possible.

The Portfolio Holder for Resources outlined the work of the Youth Strategy Group

during the past six years of its operation but regretted that the Group had only had
sporadic participation from other elected members, with many meetings having had
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to be cancelled due to lack of attendance. The Group had been tasked with having
oversight as to how funding for youth services was used and had quadrupled
available funding by bringing in external partners such as Firstsite. The Group had
developed a good reputation and the Portfolio Holder exhorted elected members of
the Council to attend its meetings.

Panel members noted that the Youth Strategy Group only had a budget of £25k per
year, and a Panel member argued that the Council had tried to work with the County
Council, even though the County Council had cut youth services budgets year on
year. It was posited by one Panel Member that the Portfolio Holder for Resources, as
also being a deputy Cabinet Member on the County Council, was in a position to
help improve youth services in the Borough of Colchester. Another Panel member
argued that Cabinet was working to continue to provide services whilst balancing a
difficult budget, then asking whether the expansion in use of the Town House could
be used as a stepping stone to future wider investment and expansion in youth
services. The Portfolio Holder for Resources agreed that the Town House was
under-utilised but explained that the funding from the Town Deal could be used as a
catalyst to increase its use. A counter comment from a member of the Panel was
made to note that the Town House had no facilities for a gym, a sensory room or a
skatepark, amongst other facilities which a Youth Zone could provide.

Questions were asked regarding the reprofiled income budget for parking income,
now increased to £600k. The Head of Finance explained that this was at a
preliminary stage of monitoring and that it was expected that some sources of
income would recover in the coming municipal year, including a recovery in income
from parking. Greater clarity and detail on this would be possible when the draft
budget was due to be considered in January 2022. A Panel Member raised concern
that parking income might be being expected to cover gaps within the budget. The
Portfolio Holder for Resources explained that parking charges were a balance, with
the Council wishing to promote sustainable and active transport options, whilst also
promoting car park use for those who need it and who cannot use alternatives to
their car. The Panel were reminded that this had also been the approach of the
previous administration, with constant changes to car use, town use and other
variables meaning that constant changes were necessary to maintain balance.

Answering questions regarding the Council’s expected work on Disabled Facilities
Grants adaptions to residential properties, the Head of Finance explained that there
would now be more flexibility and fewer regulations, so more funds could now be put
into assessing grants and administering these.

Returning to discussions relating to Youth Zones, the Panel considered potential
ways in which this could be further considered, and possible ways for funding,
support and a site could be found. The Portfolio Holder for Resources underlined
that the Head of Finance had recommended removing content relating to Youth
Zones from the MTFF until such time as, potentially, ways could be found and
suggested by members to source additional funding and/or reduce Council costs in
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other areas. The Panel discussed ways in which a dedicated group could be set up
to consider the pertinent issues and any potential suggestions. Dan Gascoyne, Chief
Operating Officer, advised the Panel that the formation of a formal task and finish
group would have resource implications for the Council which would, at this time, be
difficult to meet. It was recommended that these matters would be better considered
as part of the work of the scheduled budget workshops. The Chief Operating Officer
underlined the statutory duty for the Council to present a balanced budget,
accompanied by a robust MTFF. It was then explained that content relating to a
Youth Zone could be reintroduced into the MTFF in January 2021, if alternative
budgetary options could be found to make it possible. The Panel discussed whether
it might be possible for a task and finish group to swiftly form and meet, to produce
recommendations, or whether a more informal group or sub-group would be more-
easily set up and produce recommendations.

Councillor Dundas, Portfolio Holder for Strategy and Leader of the Council outlined
his concerns regarding the budgetary assumptions which had previously been made
relating to Youth Zone provision, and the idea of presenting an MTFF which included
content which went against recommendations from the Council’s Finance Team. The
original estimate of £400k per year revenue cost to the Council, £800k match funding
and financial support from the County Council were all assumptions from 2020, since
which time significant changes had been seen relating to Council finances. The
Leader gave the view that, at this time, it would be irresponsible to include Youth
Zone provision within the MTFF without being able to set out how this would be
funded. The Leader estimated that the total cost was likely to be around £8m and
gave his view that, if a task and finish group was agreed to look at ways to provide a
Youth Zone, it would need to set terms of reference to detail that it would cover
identification of an appropriate site, ways to provide the necessary capital funding
and the funding to cover the ongoing revenue costs. The Portfolio Holder for
Resources gave assurance that Cabinet would reinstate the MTFF content regarding
Youth Zone funding, should viable funding options and a site be found in the future.
Paul Cook, Head of Finance confirmed that, should viable proposals be found for
funding, Cabinet could then agree to reinclude a Youth Zone in the MTFF before the
Budget goes to Full Council for approval.

Councillor King, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the Panel to note that
the report had not made it clear that the removal of the £400k per year revenue cost
of a Youth Zone had been as a result of a recommendation from the senior financial
officer of the Council, and noted that it was good practice to accept such
recommendations, whilst exploring options which might allow for this content to be
reintroduced in the future.

RECOMMENDED to CABINET that further work be conducted by a sub-group of the
Scrutiny Panel, to identify and discuss potential options for providing and funding a
future Youth Zone, whilst maintaining a balanced budget for the Council.

315. Work Programme 2021-22
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It was noted that officers were continuing to try to find a convenient time for
Councillor Crow, Portfolio Holder for Environment and Sustainability, to appear
before the Scrutiny Panel in the course of the 2021-22 municipal year.

RESOLVED that the work programme has been noted and approved for 2021-22.
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SCRUTINY PANEL
9 November 2021

Present: - Councillor Cory (Chair)
Councillor Barton, Councillor Bourne, Councillor
Chapman, Councillor Loveland, Councillor
Whitehead, Councillor Willetts, Councillor Wood

Substitutions: -

Also present: - Councillor Dundas

316. Welcome and Announcements

A Panel member queried the lack of progress on forming a sub-group, in line with
Cabinet’s approval of Scrutiny Panel’s recommendation, and requested an update. A
further query was made regarding the minutes from the previous Scrutiny Panel
meeting not being ready for approval at this meeting. The Chairman confirmed that
the Panel could proceed in forming the sub-group without needing to wait for the
minutes to be approved. Lead group members should agree the arrangements and
then the meetings could be scheduled with officer support. The Chairman would
work with Owen Howell, Democratic Services Officer, to find potential dates.

317. Portfolio holder briefing from Councillor Dundas, Portfolio Holder for
Strategy and Leader of the Council

Councillor Dundas, Leader of the Council, attended and gave an overview of his
portfolio and the current main areas of work within it. It was noted that many projects
and topics fell within the portfolios of other Cabinet members, and that they would be
able to provide greater detail when they appeared before the Scrutiny Panel to give
their own briefings.

The Leader explained that partnership working continued to be important and
continued much as under the previous Administration. One new partnership was the
Refugee Taskforce, one of the schemes under which Colchester had received
refugees. This was a partnership with Essex County Council and Chelmsford City
Council. Work was also underway to strengthen the Council’s relationship with Essex
University, which was deemed a necessity if the Council was to achieve its goals
regarding master-planning, transport improvements and town centre regeneration.
Similarly, the Cabinet wished to improve the Council’s relationships with Tendring
and Braintree District Councils.

A change in approach from the previous Administration was noted by the Leader, in
that, regarding commercial opportunities for Colchester Commercial Holdings Ltd
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[CCHL], reports had tended to include ‘assumed’ profits. The Leader explained his
preference for only including these once the income had been confirmed. The
intention to look further at the relationship between the Council and CAHL was
explained, including arrangements around tax liabilities and how the Council
measured its successes. Regarding Colchester Amphora Housing [CAH], the Leader
outlined his view that a long-term view needed to be taken in order to ensure that the
company had a future. It currently only dealt with the development of Council land,
so Cabinet needed to lay out a view as to what it would be doing in the longer term.

Regarding leisure service provision, the Leader argued that the increase in housing
around the Borough should lead the Council to expand the services that it provided.
This would form part of the Council’s work to address the current infrastructure
deficit.

The appointment process for a new Chief Executive of the Council continued and
there would be a Full Council meeting for all members to participate and decide
whether to approve the recommended candidate.

The Leader outlined progress made on the Garden Community project for the
Colchester/Tendring border area. It was envisioned that the current liaison group
would be superseded by a formal Joint Committee. Members’ views on this and
levels of support would be sought prior to the next Cabinet meeting. If a decent level
of support could not be shown, then Cabinet would withdraw the proposal for a Joint
Committee.

Cabinet was encouraging work to look at new opportunities and ways to modernise,
including ways to maximise use of social media channels.

Member development continued to be a priority, with the Member Development
Group having met the week prior to this meeting. Cross-party support seemed to
exist for more informal, collegial, interactions, with more briefings and training on
Council duties. The Leader was of the view that there had been too much secrecy
around Council plans in the past and his aim was to increase transparency.

The Leader told Scrutiny Panel that he supported the broad themes of the previous
Administration’s Strategic Plan, so he proposed no great changes to them, but was
looking at drawing together the next Strategic Plan, due to start in 2024.

Regarding environmental and sustainability works, the Leader emphasised that he
had tasked his Cabinet colleagues to keep up improvements within their portfolios, to
better the Council’'s environmental performance.

Digital connectivity was improving in the Town centre, but it was necessary to ensure

that improvements reached out across the area of the Borough. In the same vein,
Cabinet had asked officers to draw up a bid for the next round of levelling up funding.
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The Council’s financial position remained challenging. Whilst the aim was to maintain
quality and breadth of service provision, there were financial constraints on what
would be possible.

The Panel discussed the information given by the Leader, with one member
welcoming the commitment to continue to welcome refugees, in partnership with the
County Council and Chelmsford City Council. The Leader explained that the Council
had been more involved in this than many other local authorities and was working to
secure properties from the Ministry of Defence. Technical issues were being
addressed to facilitate this. The Home Office had led on welcoming refugees but the
Council had answered their call to participate and support this work.

It was noted that few councillors gained the opportunity to be portfolio holders or
Group Leaders, and fewer still to be Leader of the Council. It was queried whether
the Council could do more to prepare its councillors for leadership roles,
strengthening skills and abilities. The Leader directed the Panel’s attention to
information that was published on Council performance and activities, which would
provide the necessary background for members going into leadership roles, but
agreed that it was perhaps necessary in general to work to increase understanding
for councillors as to how the Council operated. The Leader further agreed that more
needed to be done to increase understanding of the work done by Cabinet, and that
succession planning and training should be strengthened.

One Panel member gave the view that Cabinet had been invisible, with little
information in local media on Cabinet’s work over past months and asked whether
this had been intentional. The Leader gave assurance that this had not been
intentional and that he was encouraging his portfolio holders to increase their
visibility. He argued that it was a steep learning curve for a newly formed
administration and for Cabinet members to quickly get to grips with their new
portfolios. This work had progressed well and Cabinet was working to liaise with the
political groups to increase their visibility. There were good capital project stories to
tell, with more communications to be sent out in 2022.

Regarding talk of strategic planning for housing and infrastructure, the Leader was
asked for an update as to what had been discussed regarding this. The Leader
highlighted the development opportunities at Vineyard Gate and Britannia Mews,
with the potential for one or both to be opened up to be available for development.
This could include a mix of housing and transport infrastructure; the Council was
looking to work with the County Council on this, tying in with their regeneration plans.
The Leader was asked to also keep in mind the issues affecting Colchester Borough
Homes [CBH], which included reductions in stock and their own financial pressures.

A Panel member argued that the best way to improve relationships between
councillors was for councillors to meet informally before and between meetings. The
Leader suggested that options for arranging informal get-togethers could be explored
and discussed with the Member Development Group and with Group Leaders. He
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remained in favour of such opportunities being arranged, if members were in favour
of contributing to cover any costs incurred in providing them.

The Leader’s intention to ensure that rural areas shared in digital and transport
infrastructure improvements was welcomed. One Panel member suggested that the
Council should work with parish councils, as well as neighbouring local authorities in
Essex and South Suffolk. The Leader agreed that work with parish councils was
important but cautioned that most government funding pots focussed on urban
centres. This made it more challenging, but Cabinet recognised the importance of
levelling up rural areas. The Council maintained relationships with Suffolk local
authorities, albeit not to the same level as its relationships with fellow local
authorities in North Essex, due to the two areas being covered by different first-tier
local authorities [Essex and Suffolk County Councils].

A Panel member raised the asset review which had been commenced by the last
Administration, which had included the tennis courts on Eudo Road. An update on
this was requested. The Leader explained that this needed to be examined to stop it
from losing money. There was potentially Lawn Tennis Association money available
to improve the site and make it commercially viable. Cabinet’s intention was to
maintain the site as a tennis centre and make it profitable. The Leader was asked
whether it was absolutely necessary for the tennis courts to produce a profit or if they
were worthy of being maintained for the public good. The Leader agreed that there
was not an absolute need for all leisure services to match the profit generated by
private sector provision, but that the aim was that income should at least cover costs.
This would address the need to ensure that the Council could maintain a long-term
investment fund for use in keeping assets in good condition. Leisure income had
struggled since the start of the pandemic and was yet to fully recover.

The Leader was asked to detail any changes being proposed for the Council’s
Strategic Plan, and whether this would include any new ideas for member
development. The Leader reiterated that he had supported and voted for the current
Strategic Plan when it had been brought to Full Council for approval. He continued to
support its aims and was open to looking at new ways to achieve them. One
example was to look at whether Council activities should be done on a more
commercial basis, and ways to better promote heritage and attractions. The Leader
expressed his commitment to working with the Colchester Business Improvement
District and the targets set for affordable housing. There may be changes possible
as to carrying out the Local Plan. Infrastructure had been a challenge for some time
and Cabinet was committed to identifying what was necessary and pursuing ways to
provide it.

The Leader was asked how the ‘five-a-side’ meetings with the County Council and
Essex Highways were proceeding and what work was being conducted to provide
green infrastructure and reduce pollution in hotspots. The Leader confirmed that this
remained a valuable forum and that there was much discussion of active travel
schemes. Work continued upon cycle routes and their financing. The intention was

Page 22 of 106



for all travel plans to complement each other, including plans for Colchester’'s Rapid
Transit System and the possibility of a new transport interchange. The ‘five-a-side’
meetings were useful as a way for the Council to put its views and aims to the
County Council. The Leader was asked to prioritise pushing for better and cheaper
bus services for the Borough.

The Leader highlighted the amount of work which had been inherited from the
previous Administration, and the intention not to automatically cancel all of it. It was
expected that a new Cabinet would take some time to put their stamp upon the
Council. This was especially true given the need to continue to deal with and mitigate
the problems caused by the Covid-19 pandemic. It was planned that a vision
document would be produce and circulated in Spring 2022.

The Leader was asked to provide detail as to how he expected to carry out his
expressed views regarding wanting to slow the rate of house building and cut what
he perceived to be Council waste. A Panel member requested more detail as to what
this waste was and how it could be reduced. The Leader committed to a target of an
average of 920 new residential properties each year. If Full Council approved
Section Two of the Local Plan, the Leader was minded to look at reviewing the
numbers of housing numbers early in the life of the new Local Plan, and at a number
of proposed new developments with the intention of seeking ways to challenge them.
Regarding Council waste, the Leader explained that he had identified certain areas
over the years and was concerned regarding the Council’s commercial operations
and whether they would provide the projected income. Cabinet was working with
officers to increase efficiency whilst maintaining quality. Individual Cabinet members
would be able to give examples from within their portfolios.

The Leader was asked to push Cabinet colleagues to provide answers to
outstanding questions from councillors. The Leader gave assurance that he would
follow up on these and ask for confirmation from officers that responses had been
sent where required.

The Leader was asked whether there had been any news regarding Alumno and
development of the land adjacent to FirstSite. The Leader explained that
commercially sensitive discussions were being held, and that he therefore was not
able to comment on this.

A Panel member questioned the Council’s green credentials, arguing that these
seemed not to be strong at this time. The example was given of procurement of
diesel trucks in the previous year. The Leader was asked what his strategy was for
green issues and how he ensured that Portfolio Holders improved green
performance. It was explained that all Portfolio Holders were asked for monthly
reports on improvements made relating to environmental sustainability. The Portfolio
Holders would be able to provide information on these for their individual remits, with
an example being that Councillor Crow, Portfolio Holder for Environment and
Sustainability, would be able to outline the work carried out to install electric vehicle
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[EV] charge points and plans for EVs to be used for waste collection. The Council
was striving to meet its zero-carbon target.

A Panel member complained that, whilst there seemed to be strong action in some
areas, it appeared that there was a lack of strategy and leadership in other areas,
such as in dealing with rural deprivation. It was asked whether it should be in the
Leader’s remit to ensure that a joined-up strategy be in place over all planning. The
Leader addressed the comments made, and discussed the nature of rural
deprivation, its causes and effects. Rural transport had always been problematic,
due to the cost compared to its usage.

Answering questions regarding the Town Centre, the Leader explained that Cabinet
was looking to develop a Town Centre Master Plan for the future. Use of town
centres had changed rapidly over recent years, and discussions were ongoing as to
its purpose. The Town Centre was doing well and recovering quickly, following the
pandemic. There were a few large units vacant, but not many vacancies overall.

The Chairman thanked The Leader of the Council for attending and taking part in the
meeting.

318. Work Programme 2021-22

It was noted that Councillor Crow, Portfolio Holder for Environment and
Sustainability, would appear before the Scrutiny Panel on 15 March 2022.

The Chairman recommended that the Panel move its examination of KPI setting for
CBH to be done, in future years, at the same time as the CBH annual review. For
2021-22, these could be moved to be considered in March, when the Panel will be
briefed by Councillor Ellis, Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning.

The Chairman noted that the agenda for the meeting on 15 March 2022 was very
heavy, recommending that this meeting should be used to scrutinise the work of the
One Colchester Partnership and Councillor Crow, Portfolio Holder for Environment.
The examination of the Arts Organisations who receive Council funding, and the
briefing by Councillor Ellis, Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning, could be
moved to an additional meeting. The Chairman cautioned that the Panel would need
to be clear regarding what it wanted to scrutinise regarding the Arts Organisations,
such as their plans for future spending now that they have been given guaranteed
four-years of funding from the Council. A Panel member argued that it would be hard
to scrutinise the work and performance of those organisations without first examining
the relevant service-level agreements, and therefore requested that these be
provided to the Panel before that meeting. An area of interest was to scrutinise what
the Arts Organisations were doing to increase the ability of vulnerable groups to
utilise their facilities and offerings, and how the success of any measures could be
measured.
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It was likewise emphasised that the Panel needed to be clear as to how and what
they wished to scrutinise when examining the work of the One Colchester
Partnership, especially given the closer working of the Partnership with clinical
commissioning groups on health work. A Panel member requested that the Panel be
able to examine how the Partnership worked to improve health outcomes for local
people, especially those living in deprivation.

RESOLVED that: -
a) The work programme has been noted and approved for 2021-22;

b) The Chairman work with Pam Donnelly, Strategic Director of Customer and
Relations, to set the parameters for scrutiny of the One Colchester
Partnership

c) Democratic Services find a suitable date for an additional meeting of the
Scrutiny Panel in February or March 2022 for the Panel to scrutinise the
portfolio of Councillor Ellis, Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning, and the
performance and future plans of the three Arts Organisations in receipt of
Council funding.
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Item
@% ‘ Scrutiny Panel 11
Colchester 14 December 2021
——
Report of Assistant Director — Corporate and Author Richard Block
Improvement 7= 506825
Title Half Year April 2021 — September 2021 Performance Report
Key Performance Indicators (KPI) and Other Performance News
Wards All wards
affected
1. Executive Summary

1.1 This report provides details of performance against Key Performance Indicators
(KPIs) for 2021 - 2022. The report also includes other performance news.

2. Action Required

2.1 To review performance against Key Performance Indicators and, where Key
Performance Indicators have not been met, that appropriate corrective action
has been taken.

2.2  Where concerns about performance are identified, to make recommendations to
Cabinet so these can be considered when Cabinet considers the same report in
January.

3. Reason for Scrutiny

3.1 To review half year performance for 2021 — 2022 and ensure robust performance
management of key Council services.
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5.

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

5.7

5.8

5.9

Background Information

The Council has agreed key performance indicators which it uses as part of its
Performance Management Framework to help monitor progress and
improvement. This report provides an update on the Council’s Key Performance
Indicators and a review of other performance achieved throughout the reporting
period.

The report at Appendix A features an improved graphical presentation of year-to-
date performance, previous year performance and targets.

At the half year point for April - September 2021, the overall position is that 6
targets were achieved (or ‘green’), and 7 did not meet the target in full (‘red’).

Of the six KPIs that have been achieved (‘green’ KPI's), it is worth noting that
some have been exceeded. This is particularly the case in relation to Housing
Benefit and Local Council Tax Scheme (KPI K1B1) where residents are
receiving benefits after an average of two days processing time.

Targets for processing all types of Planning applications have also been
exceeded.

Targets have not been met for seven indicators (‘red’ KPIs) due to a range of
impacts mainly arising from the Covid-19 pandemic. These are:

K1H1 Net Additional Homes Provided

K1H2 Affordable Homes Provided

K1H4 Rent Collected

K1HS5 Average time to re-let Council Homes
K1R3 Sickness

K1W1 Residual Household Waste per household
K1W3 Percentage of Scheduled Collections Made

Net additional homes provided. The housing market in Colchester remains
buoyant but delivery figures are surprisingly low. This is primarily due to the
timing of a number of large sites. Severalls, Rowhedge and a number of sites in
Stanway have been completed whilst others are just commencing. Work has
recently commenced at Gosbecks, Essex County Hospital, Brierly Paddocks and
Chitts Hill and these are expected to start delivering completed units from Spring
2022. Delivery is expected to pick up as more houses become available and
housebuilders are reporting large numbers of sales off plan.

Affordable homes delivered. Affordable housing delivery is slightly behind at the half way
stage of the strategic target of 380 homes in the period of 2020-2023. Global health
pandemic caused uncertainty in the market and with a short supply of materials resulted
in onsite delivery being delayed. 25 Affordable Homes were delivered in Q2 of 2021/22
which was an increase of 9 homes from the previous quarter. Delivery is expected to
continue to grow over the remaining quarters as more larger sites commence which will

deliver a percentage of affordable housing.
Rent Collected. Mid-year performance is on track to achieve the year-end target.

The current challenge is the increasing high level rent arrears due to County
Court delays with possession action.
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5.10 Average time to re-let Council Homes. The outturn is for the completion of 115

5.11

5.12

5.13

5.14

6.1

71

8.1

9.1

lettings. Performance has been affected by properties being left in poor condition
and frequent requirement for environmental clearance prior to inspection leading
to some delays. Performance has improved from the beginning of the year and
anticipate further reduction in the length taken to re-let properties is possible over
the next 6 months to bring performance closer to target.

Sickness. The rolling 12 month period for sickness no longer includes absence from the
early stage of the pandemic when staff sickness was extremely low due to service
closures, staff shielding and less societal interaction. As a result of this, and the lifting of
Covid restrictions, we are seeing sickness levels return to pre-pandemic levels mainly in
our front-line operational areas. There has been a spike in sickness in some operational
areas, partly due to Covid or the vaccination side effects, but with an increase in general
sickness as well. This has contributed to driving the sickness rates higher over the last
six months. Managers are closely managing sickness to mitigate these increases.

Residual Household Waste. Residents have continued, in general, to generate more
residual waste than recent years. This could be a possible outcome of more residents
working from and/or spending more time at home. A campaign was launched in September
to reinforce the current 3 bag / 1 bin limit. This is being supported by a ‘reduce waste social
media campaign’ which is running until Christmas to encourage residents to reduce their
waste #WastelLessColchester.

Percentage of Scheduled Collections Made. The service has been impacted by staff
absences; There has been some increase in sickness related to Covid, including positive
cases, isolation, as well as staff members taking sick leave due to the side effects of Covid
vaccinations, as well as general sickness and general annual leave. As a result, there has
been a requirement to use agency staff, however the sourcing of agency HGV Team
Leaders has been challenging.

In addition to the performance described above, the Council has again received
numerous awards and accreditations, and these are highlighted at the end of
Appendix B.

Equality, Diversity and Human Rights implications

Robust performance management of key Council Services supports the aims of
improving both services and the lives of everyone in the borough. Where required,
specific Equality Impact Assessments will exist for policies and activities rather than for
individual performance indicators or actions.

Strategic Plan References

There are no references to the 2020 — 2023 Strategic Plan.

Consultation

The report’s contents do not have any direct implications regarding consultation.

Publicity Considerations

The performance report contains measures for our key performance indicators. Many of
these are used to monitor the performance of our services, and as such these may be of
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public interest. The report and related information are published on the Performance and
Improvement section of the Council’s website.

10. Financial implications

10.1 The financial implications of the action plans to deliver the indicators form part of the
budget setting process.

11. Health, Wellbeing and Community Safety Implications

11.1  Many of the KPI targets reported above ensure that Council Services that have a positive
impact on Health and Wellbeing are delivered effectively.

12. Health and Safety Implications

12.1 There are no direct health and safety implications associated with this report.

13. Risk Management Implications

13.1  There are no direct risk management implications associated with this report.

14. Environmental and Sustainability Implications

14.1 The KPIs relating to recycling and the levels of residual waste collected are the key
indicators that contribute to Environment and Sustainability.

Appendices

A. KPI Year End Report covering April — September 2021.
B. Awards and Other Performance News covering April — September 2021.
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K1B1 Housing Benefit =
K1B1LCTS =

K1H3 Homelessness —

Corporate
Key Performance Indicators K1P1 Planning Apps (Majors) =5
K1P1 Planning Apps (Minors) -
Half Year Report K1P1 Planning Apps (Others) =
KIR1 Council Tax =

Covering April - September 2021
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2¢ The team continue to perform extremely well, keeping processing time to a minimum whilst
providing excellent customer service. The teams’ performance is ranked in the national top 5
Target: 5 quartile and is the best in Essex.
September
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The number of LCTS applications remains high and this is likely to continue with benefits
v : . : :
uplift and support during the pandemic now coming to an end. The team have performed
Target: 6 exceptionally well exceeding the target for processing local council tax support (LCTS). LCTS 6
AISEy has been awarded quickly to residents to help them with financial difficulties.
September
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K1H1 Additional Homes Provided -< -; -C

2021-2022

K1H1 Additional Homes Provided

400

313

Actual towards Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022

The housing market in Colchester remains buoyant but delivery figures are surprisingly low.

3 ‘I 3 : This is primarily due to the timing of a number of large sites. Severalls, Rowhedge and a
’ number of sites in Stanway have been completed whilst others are just commencing. Work
IndicativeTerget: 460 has recently commenced at Gosbecks, Essex County Hospital, Brierly Paddocks and Chitts Hill 9 2 0
i and these are expected to start delivering completed units from Spring 2022. Delivery is

September expected to pick up as more houses become available and housebuilders are reporting large

numbers of sales off plan.
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2018-2019 2019-2020 2020-2021

K1H2 Affordable Homes Delivered over Three Years
R (2

K1H2 Affordable Homes Delivered over Three Years

200

142

Actual against Year Two Supporting Narrative Target 2020-2023
Target

Affordable housing delivery is slightly behind at the half way stage of the strategic target of
‘I 4 2 : 380 homes in the period of 2020-2023. Global health pandemic caused uncertainty in the
' market and with a short supply of materials resulted in onsite delivery being delayed. 25
Affordable Homes were delivered in Q2 of 2021/22 which was an increase of 9 homes from 3 8 0
the previous quarter. Delivery is expected to continue to grow over the remaining quarters as
more larger sites commence which will deliver a percentage of affordable housing.

Indicative Target: 192
September
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K1H3 Homelessness Duty Owed - number of full duty acceptances

K1H3 Full Homelessness Duty Owed

® Actual for Month @ Cumulative Figure @ Previous Year Cumulative
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Number of full duty acceptances Supporting Narrative

Number of preventions

Number where Relief Duty provided
To date there have been 601 new presentations for accommodation this year (average 100 per month). 133

households were relieved or prevented from becoming homeless and 99 households were accepted as homeless
with a duty to house. At the end of September there were 201 households in temporary accommodation.
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K1H3 Homelessness Duty Owed - number of preventions

K1H3 Full Homelessness Duty Owed

® Actual for Month @ Cumulative Figure @ Previous Year Cumulative
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Supporting Narrative

Number of full duty acceptances

Number of preventions

Number where Relief Duty provided
To date there have been 601 new presentations for accommodation this year (average 100 per month). 133

households were relieved or prevented from becoming homeless and 99 households were accepted as homeless
with a duty to house. At the end of September there were 201 households in temporary accommodation.
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KT1H3 Homelessness Duty Owed - number where Relief Duty provided

K1H3 Full Homelessness Duty Owed

® Actual for Month @ Cumulative Figure @ Previous Year Cumulative
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Supporting Narrative

Number of full duty acceptances

Number of preventions

Number where Relief Duty provided
To date there have been 601 new presentations for accommodation this year (average 100 per month). 133

households were relieved or prevented from becoming homeless and 99 households were accepted as homeless
with a duty to house. At the end of September there were 201 households in temporary accommodation.
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2019-2020 2020-2021
2021-2022

K1H4 Rent Collected
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KT1H4 Rent Collected

@ Cumulative Average ® Cumulative Average Previous Year © Actual by Month @ Target
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Cumulative against Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022

9 6 y 9 5 0/0 | Mid-year performance is on track to achieve the year-end target.

Target: 98% The current challenge is the increasing high level rent arrears due to County Court delays 9 8 %
. o]

with possession action.
September
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KT1H5 Average time to re-let Council Homes

K1H5 Average time to re-let Council Homes

@ Cumulative for Year @ Cumulative Previous Year = Actual by Month @ Target
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Cumulative against Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022
| The outturn is for the completion of 115 lettings. Performance has been affected by
= : properties being left in poor condition and frequent requirement for environmental
Taraet: 25 clearance prior to inspection leading to some delays. Performance has improved from 2 5
g the beginning of the year and anticipate further reduction in the length taken to re-let
September properties is possible over the next 6 months to bring performance closer to target.
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K1P1 Processing of Major Planning Applications -f -;

2021-2022

K1P1 Processing of Planning Applications - Majors
® Planning Applications @ Target = Actual by Month @ Average @ Average Previous Year
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Average against Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022
1 0 0 0/0‘/ The team achieved a consistently high level of decision making for major applications, 23
Tarqet: 85% major applications were determined during this period, performance is on track and 8 5 0/
Sgtnvan targets are being met. 0
September
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K1P1 Processing of Minors Planning Applications

2021-2022

K1P1 Processing of Planning Applications - Minors

® Planning Applications @ Target = Actual by Month @ Average @ Average Previous Year
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Average against Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022

9 4 2 3 0/0\/ The team achieved a consistently high level of decision making for minor applications, 162

minor applications were determined during this period, in a category that includes applications 0
Target: 91% up to 10 new dwellings, commercial development of up to 1,000 square metres of floorspace, 9 1 /0
September or sites with areas of up to 1 hectare, performance is on track and targets are being met.

Page 42 of 106



https://app.powerbi.com/groups/862c4419-5d23-415f-af72-1f474db443b9/reports/637fc172-5f50-4ef7-8f71-00f3370a159a/ReportSection7e4208b986902e030783?pbi_source=PowerPoint

K1P1 Processing of Other Planning Applications

2021-2022

K1P1 Processing of Planning Applications - Others

® Planning Applications @ Target = Actual by Month @ Average @ Average Previous Year
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Average against Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022

9 5 7 0 0/0\/ The team achieved a consistently high level of decision making for “other” planning applications,

with over 726 applications determined during this period, in a category which includes householder
Target: 91% extensions, changes of use, adverts and lawful development certificates. This category saw the 9 1 0/
O highest number of applications and forms the bulk of the planning work. Performance is on track 0

September and targets are being met.
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K1R1 Council Tax Collected

2019-2020 2020-2021
2021-2022

K1R1 Council Tax Collected

@ Indicative Path @ Actual @ Actual Previous Year
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Actual against Year End Target Supporting Narrative Target 2021-2022

5 6 2 0 %\/ Collection for Council tax remains strong, exceeding the previous year and target. The team

have continued to work incredibly hard this year supporting those struggling t